
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE 
5:00 p.m., Wednesday, August 15, 2018 

Council Chambers 
1207 Palm Boulevard 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. Call to order and acknowledgement that the press and public had been duly notified of the 

meeting in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act. 
 
2. Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes  
 Regular Meeting of July 2, 2018 

 
3. Citizens’ Comments 
   
4. Old Business 
 A. Update on Managed Beach Parking Plan 

 Discussion of fall implementation of approved changes 

 Discussion of new signage from 42nd to 57th Avenues 

 Consideration of policy changes relative to visitor parking pass booklets 
B. Update on traffic counts along 41st, Waterway and Palm 
C. Discussion of public transit and seasonal shuttle to IOP 
D. Discussion of plan to address additional parking and traffic issues 

 Consideration of scheduling Committee work session 
E. Discussion of dog permitting and related policies and ordinances 

 
5. New Business 
 A. Consideration of free parking for veterans at Front Beach 
 B. Discussion of public safety and security for City Council and City employees 

C. Consideration of an award of a sole source contract to L3 Mobile-Vision in the amount of 
$25,585.69 for 5 flashback HD camera systems for patrol vehicles 

 
6.         Highlights of Departmental Reports 

Fire Department  
Police Department  

 Update on Coyote Management Plan  
 

7. Miscellaneous Business 
  
 Next Meeting Date:  10:00 a.m., Wednesday, September 5, 2018 
                                                                                   
8. Executive Session – if needed 
 
9. Adjournment 
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PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE 

5:00 p.m., Monday, July 2, 2018 
 
 
The regular meeting of the Public Safety Committee was called to order at 5:00 p.m., Monday, 
July 2, 2018 in the City Hall Conference Room, 1207 Palm Boulevard, Isle of Palms, South 
Carolina.  Present for the meeting were Councilmembers Bell and Ward, Chair Smith, Interim 
Police Chief Usry, Battalion Chief Smith, Interim City Administrator Fragoso and Clerk Copeland. 
A quorum was present to conduct business. 
 
1. Chair Smith called the meeting to order and acknowledged that the press and public were 
duly notified of the meeting in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act. 
 
2. Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Bell moved to approve the minutes of the regular 
meeting of June 4, 2018 as submitted; Councilmember Ward seconded. 

 
Chair Smith directed attention to paragraph 4 on page 4 of the minutes and asked that the final 
sentence be changed to read as follows: 
 She stated that her goal was to have any dog ordinance change recommendations . . . 
 
The Chair also requested a change to paragraph 5 on page 5 so that it reads as follows: 
 Chair Smith proposed considering that Breach Inlet . . . 
 
 VOTE on Changes to the Minutes:  The changes PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
Chair Smith explained that she makes such suggestions because she hopes that the Committee 
members come to the meetings with open minds ready to receive input from staff and fellow 
Committee members in order to make the best decisions for the City. 
 
 VOTE in Minutes as Amended: The amended motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
3. Citizens’ Comments 
 
Elizabeth Campsen, 32 Intracoastal Court, thanked the Committee for its efforts in protecting the 
residential neighborhoods around the Marina.  (The full text of Ms. Campsen’s comments is 
attached to the historical record of the meeting.)   
 
Chris Donavan, 31 – 26th Avenue, noted that she sent letters to members of Council and was 
encouraged by their feedback.  She read a short portion of her letter into the minutes of the 
meeting saying: 

“I am well aware of the growth in our area, that change comes with growth, and 
that our laws and ordinances must address the change.  However, I do not believe 
that friendliness of our island or the commonsense of our public employees need 
to be sacrificed during these changes.” 

 
(The text of Ms. Donavan’s comments are attached to the historical record of the meeting.)  Ms. 
Donavan was responding to a bevy of tickets issued to vehicles which were clearly parked there 
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while visiting residents of the homes.  She asked that, in areas of the island where parking is not 
an issue, enthusiastic parking enforcement officers should not create one.   
 
4. Old Business 
 
 A. Update on Managed Beach Parking Plan 

 Update on parking hangtags and daily visitor parking pass booklets 
 
Interim City Administrator Fragoso recounted that City Council had approve the changes to the 
Managed Beach Parking Plan at the meeting of June 26, 2018; the changes include parallel 
parking on both sides of Palm Boulevard between 21st Avenue and 40th Avenue, no double 
parking on the passenger side of any vehicle parallel parked along the right-of-way, and enforcing 
the parking plan year-round.  The RFB for the fabrication and installation of new signs was 
advertised the following day with a deadline for questions of July 12th and bid opening on July 
23rd.  Staff plans to study the bids and make a recommendation for a bid award at the next 
meeting.  She noted that funding for the signs was included in the FY19 Municipal 
Accommodations Tax budget.   
 
Interim Chief Usry met with Chair Smith to be certain that Police Department staff members were 
moving in the same direction as the Committee.  She commented that the Department issues 
residents the residential stickers and will give the owner a single booklet of thirty (30) visitor 
passes.  She noted that she inquired what the purpose of the hang tags was to be and what they 
would be replacing, and she remains unsure about what they would do.  As stated at the June 
meeting, the booklets of thirty (30) passes cost the City approximately one dollar eighty cents 
($1.80), or six cents ($0.06) per coupon.  If the hang tags were to be distributed the same as the 
coupon booklets, the cost would be approximately twenty-three dollars ($23); therefore, the 
Interim Chief’s recommendation was to stay with the coupon booklets.  The residents have 
become accustomed to them and use them effectively, and they are easily visible to officers.  
Since the parking plan will now be enforced year-round, she also recommended giving residents 
two (2) free coupon books.   
 
Councilmember Bell stated that he followed up with Ms. Donavan and visited her to see what had 
been done.  As a result, he opined that Council needed to hold another post-season evaluation 
of the parking plan to know if other tweaks need to be made to the ordinance.  For families with 
children returning to the island from college, he thought it would be logical to get residential 
stickers for their vehicles eliminating confusion.  He stated that the ordinance exists to protect the 
residents when there is a problem, but, for areas without problems, he suggested that the BSOs 
be trained to use their judgement in the internal neighborhoods before automatically writing 
tickets.  This would allow BSOs to double-down on the problem areas like 41st Avenue, Waterway 
Boulevard, Front Beach, etc. 
 
Chair Smith agreed to abandon the hang tag idea due to the added expense, but she agreed with 
Interim Chief Usry that residents should be given two (2) booklets since the parking plan is now 
enforceable twelve (12) months a year. 
 

MOTION:” Councilmember Bell moved to give residents two (2) visitor parking 
booklets; Chair Smith seconded. 

 
Interim Administrator Fragoso stated that the FY19 budget did not anticipate giving residents two 
(2) visitor parking booklet and that staff needed to determine if it was affordable. 



Public Safety Committee 
July 2, 2018 

 

 

3 

Councilmember Ward said that he would not support this action until he knew where the funding 
was coming from.   
 

AMENDMENT: Councilmember Ward amended the motion to include that the 
implementation of this action would be contingent upon finding a place in the 
budget where it can be funded without creating an over-budget condition; 
Councilmember Bell seconded and the amendment PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
Councilmember Ward asked the Committee members to act cautiously and reminded them that 
the parking ordinances were passed in response to the citizen’s demands.  In his opinion, the 
ordinances should be enforced island-wide or not enforced at all.   
 
When asked to describe the process in place for enforcement of the parking regulations, Interim 
Chief Usry stated that, at the beginning of each shift, the BSO’s are assigned an area of the island 
to work; on the weekends, the full contingent of BSOs are assigned to Front Beach.  On an 
average day, the BSO rides his area and, when he has completed the route, he starts over again; 
typically after lunch, the areas are shifted.   
 
Chait Smith asked if the BSOs were more concentrated in problem areas of the island. 
 
The Interim Chief said that traffic issues at Front Beach require four or five (4 – 5) BSOs to keep 
vehicles moving, leaving four (4) BSOs to work the neighborhoods, and this only happens when 
a full contingent of BSOs is working.  Since they are required to work on the weekends, they are 
given days off during the week.   
 
 VOTE:     The amended motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 

B. Update on assistance for doctors on-call to exist the island when responding 
to emergencies 

 
When conferring with Attorney Halversen, they learned that a bill is before the General Assembly 
to allow physicians to have rotating green lights on the dash of their vehicles; the bill has been 
stuck in the Committee for Education and Public Works since January 2018.  Interim Chief Usry 
suggested that, if it was the will of the policy-setting body, individual members of Council and the 
Mayor could send letters to the City’s representatives in the legislature in support for this bill. 
 
The Interim Chief also informed the Committee that the City’s insurance carrier has advised 
against escorting a doctor off the island due to the liability to the City.   
 

MOTION: Councilmember Ward moved to suspend the rules and to discuss 
item D under New Business at this time; Councilmember Bell seconded and the 
motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
MOTION: Councilmember Ward moved to suspend the rules to invite the 
stakeholders to come forward to join the discussion; Chair Smith seconded and the 
motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 
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5. New Business 
 D. Discussion of surfing lessons on the beach 
 
The stakeholders in this venture were invited to join the Committee for the discussion, and 
Marshall Depass, Kyle Busey and Ross Appel, attorney with the McCullough Khan, LLC firm, 
came forward. 
 
Having presented their request, Council charged staff with looking at all of the options available 
to the City that might allow surfing lessons to be taught on the beach, and Councilmember  
Bell asked if anything temporary could be done to allow Mr. Busey to operate his business as 
soon as possible so that he would not lose the entire summer season.  As a result of conferring 
with Attorney Halversen and Director Kerr, Interim Administrator Fragoso stated that he could 
seek City-sponsored event status for the balance of the season; a precedent to allow this was 
established when Morgan Creek Grill was given City-sponsored event status as they were 
building the sound stage and tweaking equipment to resume outdoor music while the City worked 
on the noise ordinance.  It would be a one time approval, and he would be required to meet the 
terms established for a City-sponsored event, and the City could add additional conditions if it 
thought they were necessary, for instance, the location on the beach the lessons were to be given, 
the work hours, etc.  To expedite a decision would require a Special City Council meeting.  For a 
more permanent solution, the City staff advised that entering into a franchise agreement would 
be the most appropriate approach; the City could offer an exclusive franchise agreement or offer 
more than one (1) franchise. The franchise agreement would take longer to make happen, but 
would give the City more control over how the business was operated since the City could include 
stipulations about the business, would bring revenue to the City, as well as indemnify the City 
through its insurance coverage.  The optimum and fairest way to offer a franchise would be 
through issuing a Request for Proposal (RFP), for which Folly Beach provides a good example; 
to do this would also require an amendment to the current ordinance.  
 
Councilmember Bell opined that the only way Council would approve this request would be for 
the surfing lessons to be given only in Wild Dunes because the business has a contract with Wild 
Dunes and only at the Boardwalk in Wild Dunes.  He asked if the RFP could require that the 
proposers to have a contract with Wild Dunes.  He also questioned if granting Carolina Salt Surfing 
a temporary status was corrupting the bid process that could damage the company in the long 
term. 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso replied that research was ongoing about how narrowly the RFP 
can be written.   
 
Marshall Depass introduced their attorney Ross Appel who has spoken with Attorney Halversen 
about the possible RFP, and he stated that he “wholeheartedly agrees with staff with their decision 
about what the options were for the near-term as well as the long-term.”  He said that they were 
aware that this was a sensitive issue and were happy that they have gotten as far along in the 
discussion as they have.  He explained that one (1) way they considered packaging their request 
was have it as a pilot program from which the City could gather information while it considers the 
best course of action for the long-term. 
 
When Councilmember Smith asked for more of an explanation of Mr. Busey’s plans, he would 
teach surfing between 9:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m. in Wild Dunes from Memorial Day to Labor Day; 
the classes would be an hour and a half to two hours (1.5 – 2 hrs.) in length with one (1) person 
in each session.   
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Councilmember Smith expressed the opinion that to grant the surfing lessons City-sponsored 
event status was stretching the intent on the classification and setting a bad precedent. 
 
Councilmember Bell stated that Council was opposed to granting a license as a City-sponsored 
event that would exist in perpetuity; the Councilmember then asked if there was a legal way the 
City could allow Carolina Salt Surfing to operate this year that Council could be comfortable with. 
The use of City-sponsored event status was not being discussed in the same context as it was at 
the Council meeting; the consideration was much more in-line with the City’s previous use of the 
term with Morgan Creek Grill a few years ago.  In this case, the request for City-sponsored event 
status would be a one-time request without changing any of the rules for a City-sponsored event. 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Ward moved to grant Carolina Salt Surfing Lessons 
City-sponsored event status through the end of this year; Councilmember  
Bell seconded.    

 
Councilmember Ward indicated that it would be unfair to keep them dangling to the end of this 
month or longer; he voiced the desire to give them the benefit of the doubt and see how it works 
out through the end of the summer. 
 
Councilmember Smith said that she has made it known that she was in favor of the City finding a 
way to provide surfing instruction, but she wanted to ensure that the City does it the right way.  
She told Mr. Busey that she was very impressed with his qualifications. 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso queried the Committee about adding any kind of stipulations to 
granting City-sponsored event status and asked the stakeholders in Carolina Salt Surfing to 
provide the City with a written proposal for review before City Council would make any decisions. 
 

VOTE:     The motion PASSED on a vote of 2 to 1 with Chair Smith casting the 
dissenting vote. 

 
 C. Update on emergency lights and sirens for volunteer firefighters 
 
Chief Graham reported that she has communicated with the City’s insurance carrier and the City 
Attorney; the insurance company did not recommend that the City follow this course although it 
was legal.  If the City should decide to go forward, the insurance company recommended that the 
City maintain insurance described as 100/300/100.  In addition, they provided the City with a form 
used by another local government that requires that the driver complete a driver’s training class 
offered by the South Carolina Fire Academy, maintain a minimum of insurance, and have both 
lights and sirens; if the insurance is terminated for any reason, the use of the lights and sirens 
must stop.  Chief Graham stated that she would prefer to have the support of the full Council 
before any change was made because it would impact the City’s insurance rates. 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Bell moved to recommend to City Council that, under 
the direction of the Fire Chief and at her discretion, to allow certain volunteer 
firefighters to outfit their vehicles with lights and sirens provided they have the 
required insurance; Chair Smith seconded and the motion PASSED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
The Chief’s recommendation was that the City not pay for the lights and sirens for volunteers. 
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D. Status on process for undertaking the Public Safety Building repairs and 
results of air quality test 

 
On the air quality testing, Chief Graham reported that she had met with a local individual, but he 
has not performed the test yet; she was waiting on a price quote.  She has decided that, in order 
to speed up the process, she would contact another company; the firm that was highly 
recommended did not show up for the appointment.   
 
On the process for undertaking the repairs to the building, Director Kerr, Chief Graham and Interim 
Administrator Fragoso have met and were working on a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for the 
design and construction oversight.  The firm selected would assist with the preparation of the 
package to go to the construction companies who would do the work.  The goal was to advertise 
the RFQ by the end of July. 
 
The Public Safety Committee agreed to move the issue of the repair and construction needed for 
the Public Safety Building to the Real Property Committee; the Public Safety Committee will be 
kept apprised of the progress.   
 
Chief Graham explained that the RFQ would be published with broad parameters; the top two to 
four (2 – 4) bidders would be interviewed and would participate in a mandatory walk-through.  The 
company chosen will assist the City with selecting a design/build team.   
 
5. New Business 
 
 A. Discussion of traffic counts on 41st Avenue, Waterway and Palm Boulevards 
 
Councilmember Bell stated that he had gone through minutes of old meetings looking for traffic 
counts and only found data from October 2016 when the traffic counter was set up on 41st Avenue; 
it recorded approximately eleven thousand one hundred (11,100) vehicles travelling in both 
directions in this seven (7) day period.  The Councilmember was interested in seeing the traffic 
counts this summer to look at how the numbers have changed; in addition, he would like to know 
just how many vehicles were going into the marina; he anticipated the volume to be “outrageously 
high.”  Based on the number of concerned citizens, he would like to project how the operation of 
the new hotel was going to impact the traffic on Palm Boulevard. 
 
Interim Chief Usry stated that she would ask SCDOT if they would assist City by lending traffic 
counters; additionally, she reminded the Committee that replacement traffic counters for the end 
of the Connector and Breach Inlet are in the FY19 budget.  The counters at the Connector will 
indicate the number of vehicles that are turning left or right and going straight. 
 
When the Interim Chief asked if the Councilmember wanted the traffic counters placed at specific 
locations, he noted that the Committee was certainly interested in containing the volume at the 
marina. 
 
Relative to traffic flowing into Wild Dunes, Chair Smith thought a counter should be placed near 
the first gate into the resort. 
 
 B. Discussion of public safety at the marina 
 
Chair Smith explained that this Agenda item came from an experience shared by a group of 
people that included her and her family.  She recounted that, on June 10th, she and her family 
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were enjoying a day of boating when a storm suddenly came up causing them to seek shelter at 
the IOP Marina.  They joined several other boats docking in spaces leased by the Marina Manager 
near Morgan Creek Grill; once docked, her family and the other boaters sought safety to wait out 
the storm, but they found that the gate into the marina was locked and required a key to open.  
The Chair stated that they were following a safe harbor boating principle stating that a boater in 
a dangerous situation should be allowed to dock in any open dock space.  Representatives of 
both the marina and Morgan Creek Grill were present and the Chair asked that they come forward 
to join the discussion; she wanted to insure that her situation was not repeated. 
 
Councilmember Bell commented that he received several emails regarding this incident saying 
that they were denied safe harbor, that they were waved off because a big boat was coming in 
and that no one seemed to have the code for the gate. 
 
Chair Smith explained that the gate was next to the Morgan Creek bar, but the bartender did not 
have the code to open it.  As the storm got closer, the boaters were climbing over the fence to 
find shelter.   
 
Chris Wukovitz, floor manager on duty at Morgan Creek Grill at the time of the incident, and Brian 
Berrigan, Marina Manager, were attending the meeting to assist in finding the best way to keep 
this sort of thing from repeating itself.   
 
Based on a conversation between Mr. Berrigan and Chair Smith, the Chair stated that Mr. 
Berrigan had agreed to share the code to the gate with the bartending staff at the restaurant.  Mr. 
Wukovitz commented that he and Mr. Clarke, owner of Morgan Creek Grill, talked with Mr. 
Berrigan earlier in the day about sharing the code with the five (5) floor managers at the 
restaurant.   
 
Mr. Berrigan stated that the Marina has a written safety policy relative to emergency response to 
weather, and he stated that the policy does address weather, but it does not address situations 
like the one Chair Smith and others had.  As a part of the public safety policy, the gate code was 
changed monthly; when he notifies the Fire and Police Department of the new code, he will include 
the management of Morgan Creek Grill.   
 
Councilmember Bell asked the marina manger to explain the policy for temporary docking. 
 
Since Morgan Creek Grill has been assigned docks at the marina, Mr. Berrigan asked that they 
do a better job of managing them and not to let patrons in just because they have the code since 
it is designed to be for an emergency.  At the time Chair Smith was seeking refuge from the storm, 
public dock space was open according to Mr. Berrigan, but, under the circumstances, he 
understood that they went to the first open slip they saw.   
 
 C. Discussion of ideas for public transit and seasonal shuttle to IOP 
 
Councilmember Ward noted that he was now a member of the CARTA Board, and, at the last 
meeting, they discussed the new Park ‘n Ride system in Downtown Charleston that has been 
quite successful.  From his understanding, residents of the outlying areas, i.e. North Charleston, 
Awendaw, etc., park in the designated parking lot for five dollars ($5) per day and get on the 
shuttle that operates on the quarter hour making a wide loop through downtown; the shuttle is 
aimed at commuters who work downtown in hospitality services and operates from 6:00 a.m. to 
3:00 a.m.   
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Councilmember Ward stated that this is a big picture project for CARTA, and he asked that it stay 
on the Agenda for future meetings so that he will have the support of City Council to go to the 
CARTA Chairman noting the City’s support and asking how the City could benefit.   
 
Problems CARTA is facing are finding a space in Mount Pleasant for the parking lot that would 
be affordable and educating the people.  He understands that the only fee the commuters pay is 
the five dollars ($5) for parking, and the bus ride is free.  Federal funds are available for this type 
of service. 
 
The Councilmember added that he sees the service as the solution to a multitude of problems on 
the beach.  He recalled that CARTA had tried a route to IOP in the past, but people were reluctant 
to use it because they brought so much paraphernalia for their visit to the beach.  (He noted that 
some beach communities have banned the tents, chairs and umbrellas that visitors bring to the 
beach, for instance Hilton Head and Myrtle Beach.) 
 
Councilmember Bell suggested that the City form partnerships to solve some of its problems, and 
it will require some form of public transportation; he opined that no one would take public 
transportation to the beach until the City starts to charge for parking island-wide.  The ordinance 
passed at the last Council meeting that mandates parallel parking on Palm Boulevard from 21st 
to 40th Avenues will dramatically reduce the number of parking spaces, and people are going to 
complain.  To make the changes more palatable, the City must work with CARTA, adjoining 
communities and others to make getting to and from the beach easy.  At the end of the season, 
he would like to see Council put in the time to develop a comprehensive view of the parking issues 
on the island that will clearly indicate that problem A contributes to problem B, etc., and that to 
solve one (1) problem will not necessarily ease or eliminate problem B.   
 
Chair Smith asked that this subject be on the September Agenda. 
 
 E. Consideration of revised Chief of Police job description 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso stated that staff was hoping to get feedback on the job description 
for the Chief of Police that was included in meeting packets; the goal of the Personnel Committee 
is to present an approved version to City Council for adoption at the July meeting.   
 
Having studied it, Councilmember Bell asked if this job description was consistent with one from 
other local governments of the same size, particularly Sullivan’s Island. 
 
Interim Administrator Fragoso noted that, before the job descriptions for the Chief of Police and 
City Administrator are submitted to City Council for adoption, they will be reviewed by the City’s 
labor attorney.   
 
6. Highlights of Departmental Reports 
 
The monthly reports for the Police and Fire Departments are posted in full on the City’s website. 
 
Interim Chief Usry announced that the Police Department has partnered with Palmetto Pride and 
Charleston County Parks and Recreation for an IOP Beach Clean-up on Thursday, July 5th from 
6:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m.; she said that thirty to forty (30 – 40) people have signed up, but more 
than one hundred fifty (150) have expressed interest in participating. 
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Councilmember Bell asked if the Police Department tracked golf cart citations separately.  Interim 
Chief Usry stated that golf cart citations were difficult to track because some dispatchers enter 
them as a traffic stop and others go in as suspicious activity, citizens’ complaints or contact with. 
The software does not allow reports to be generated by type of vehicle. 
 
Councilmember Bell asked if a method for tracking them could be devised because it was clear 
that visitors have no idea that the driver should hold a valid driver’s license.  He stated that 
residents are noticing and asking what is being done to stop it.  
 
The Interim Chief stated that a couple of residents were renting golf carts from their homes and 
officers could verify that their customers were receiving proper training before leaving with it. 
 
Chair Smith recommended that information about the use of golf carts be posted to the City’s 
website. 
 
7. Miscellaneous Business 
 
The Committee agreed not to meet in August. 
 
The next Public Safety Committee meeting will be at 10:00 a.m., Wednesday, September 5, 2018 
in the Conference Room.   
 
8. Executive Session – not needed  
 
9. Adjournment 
 

MOTION: Councilmember Bell moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:52 p.m.; 
Councilmember Ward seconded and the motion PASSED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
 
Marie Copeland 
City Clerk 







DOG PERMITTING 
ORDINANCE

Permitting Requirement Options for 
Dog Owners on the Isle of Palms



Current Isle of Palms Ordinance

IOP Sec. 6-2-11. - Permit required.

It shall be unlawful for any person to own, keep or harbor a dog 

within the City without a written permit from the City.

(Code 1970, § 5-4; Code 1994, § 6-2-11; Ord. No. 2004-4, §

1, 5-25-2004)

*Not clear as to residents or visitors*



IOP Sec. 6-2-12. - Certificate of vaccination 
required prior to permit issuance; term

Before issuing the permit required by this article, the City shall require 

the applicant to show proof of a current, valid rabies inoculation signed 

by a licensed veterinarian. Each permit shall be good for one (1) year 

from the date of its issue, and no longer.

(Code 1994, § 6-2-12; Ord. No. 1994-4, 4-26-1994; Ord. No. 2004-4, §

2, 5-25-2004



IOP Sec. 6-2-13. - Badges; records.

The City shall annually provide a sufficient number of metal badges 

suitable for dogs to be fastened to the animal's collar, numbered from 

one upwards, stamped "dog permit" and the year of issue. This badge 

and the written permit shall be delivered to the person owning, keeping 

or harboring the dog. The name and address of each party to whom such 

permit and badge has been issued shall be kept on file by the City, for 

the purpose of identification in case such badges should at any time be 

lost, stolen or otherwise misappropriated.

(Code 1994, § 6-2-13; Ord. No. 1994-4, 4-26-1994; Ord. No. 2004-4, §

3, 5-25-2004)



What are our Neighbors Doing?
Sullivan’s Island 

Sec. 3-7. Dog permits and badges required. 

A. It shall be unlawful for any person, resident or visitor, to own, keep, harbor, or allow a dog within the 
limits of the Town of Sullivan’s Island, or exercise, walk, or allow a dog on public properties without a 
written permit/badge from the Town Clerk. (2-15-05) 

B. Before issuing a permit required by Sec. 3-7 A. above, the Town Clerk shall require the applicant to 
file with him a certificate in writing signed by a licensed veterinarian that the dog designated in the 
permit has been vaccinated against rabies within one (1) year immediately preceding the date of the 
application. Each permit shall be valid for the calendar year commencing January 1 of each year, and 
no longer. 

C. The Town Clerk shall annually provide a sufficient number of metal badges suitable for dogs to be 
fastened to the animal’s collar, numbered from one upwards, and stamped “Dog Permit” and year of 
issue. This badge and the written permission required in Sec. 3-7 A shall be delivered to the person 
owning, keeping, or harboring the dog upon the payment of the sum of $25.00 for residents of the 
Town and $35.00 for non-residents of the Town of Sullivan’s Island. (11-16-04) (11-17-09) 

D. With submittal of an American Kennel Club Canine Good Citizenship Certificate at the time of 
application, applicant shall receive a $2.00 discount off the applicable annual fee for each certified 
dog. (11-17-09) 



Town of Mount Pleasant 

§ 90.54 COLLAR; TAG MUST BE WORN. It shall be unlawful for 
any person to maintain or keep a dog or cat more than six 
months of age on any premises within the town unless the dog 
or cat wears a collar or harness securely attached to its body 
to which shall be securely attached a tag issued for the dog or 
cat by a licensed veterinarian, licensed to practice veterinary 
medicine in the state, showing the dog or cat has been 
vaccinated against rabies. ('81 Code, § 90.29) (Ord. 93050, 
passed 10-12-93; Am. Ord. 01031, passed 6-12-01) Penalty, 
see § 10.99



Folly Beach 

§ 95.09 ANIMAL TAGS.

(A) An animal services officer shall annually provide a sufficient number of metal tags, 
suitable for animals to be fastened to the animal's collar. This tag shall be delivered to the 
person holding, keeping or harboring the animal, upon payment of a sum as fixed from time 
to time by the City Council. The name and address of the person to whom the tag has been 
issued shall be kept on file in the animal services officer's office for the purpose of 
identification in case the tag should be at any time lost, stolen or otherwise 
misappropriated. It is further provided that this section shall not apply to persons living in 
the city temporarily for a period of less than 30 days; however, the person is not relieved of 
the responsibility under the other sections of this chapter.

(B) If the license tag is lost, a new tag may be issued for a fee as established from time to 
time by the City Council.

(C) Senior citizens, 55 years of age or older, will be allowed to register their animals free of 
charge.

(95 Code, § 6-3-9) (Ord. 89-2, passed 11-17-89; Am. Ord. 07-99, passed 2-16-99; Am. Ord. 
03-02, passed 3-26-2002)



Folly Beach also requires rabies vaccination…
§ 95.11 RABIES VACCINATION.

No person shall own, keep or harbor any pet within the city unless the pet has been vaccinated against rabies as provided 
herein.

(A) Unless the pet has received (as evidenced by certificate) a vaccination from a licensed graduate veterinarian using a 
vaccine which is good for a period of one year, provided the vaccine has been approved with the longer period of time 
specified by the State Department of Health and Environmental Control after consultation with the executive committee of the 
Association of Veterinarians.

(B) A State Department of Health and Environmental Control certificate of pet rabies vaccination will be issued by a licensed
graduate veterinarian for each pet, stating the name and address of the owner, the name, breed, color and markings, age, sex 
of animal and the veterinary or pharmaceutical control number of the vaccination.

(C) Coincident with the issuance of the certificate, the licensed graduate veterinarian shall also furnish a serially numbered
metal tag bearing the same number and year as is on the certificate. The metal license tag shall bear the name of the 
veterinarian and shall at all times be attached to a collar or harness worn by the pet for which the certificate and tag have
been issued. Tags must be of the same color and shape when issued in offices of veterinarians.

(D) The owner shall have a valid certificate of rabies vaccination readily available at all times for inspection by the animal
services officer or the Public Safety Department designee of health officials.

(E) In the event that a rabies tag is lost, the owner shall obtain a duplicate tag within seven working days.

(F) A certificate of rabies vaccination issued by a licensed veterinarian from another state will be accepted as valid evidence 
provided it is less than a year from date of issue.

(G) Rabies inoculation must be given by age four months to all cats and dogs.

(95 Code, § 6-3-13) (Ord. 89-2, passed 11-17-89; Am. Ord. 07-99, passed 2-16-99; Am. Ord. 03-02, passed 3-26-02)



Proposed Revisions to Current IOP ordinance: 

Proposed Amended Ordinance

IOP Sec. 6-2-11. - Permit required.

It shall be unlawful for any person, resident or visitor, to own, keep, harbor or allow a 

dog within the City limits, or exercise, walk, or allow a dog on public properties without a 

written permit from the City.



Proposed Amendments Continued…
Proposed Amended IOP Sec. 6-2-12.-Rabies Vaccination –

No person shall own, keep or harbor any pet within the city unless the pet has been vaccinated against rabies as provided 
herein.

(A) Unless the pet has received (as evidenced by certificate) a vaccination from a licensed graduate veterinarian using a 
vaccine which is good for a period of one year, provided the vaccine has been approved with the longer period of time 
specified by the State Department of Health and Environmental Control after consultation with the executive committee of the 
Association of Veterinarians

(B) A State Department of Health and Environmental Control certificate of pet rabies vaccination will be issued by a licensed
graduate veterinarian for each pet, stating the name and address of the owner, the name, breed, color and markings, age, sex 
of animal and the veterinary or pharmaceutical control number of the vaccination.

(C) Coincident with the issuance of the certificate, the licensed graduate veterinarian shall also furnish a serially numbered
metal tag bearing the same number and year as is on the certificate. The metal license tag shall bear the name of the 
veterinarian and shall at all times be attached to a collar or harness worn by the pet for which the certificate and tag have
been issued. Tags must be of the same color and shape when issued in offices of veterinarians.

(D) The owner shall have a valid certificate of rabies vaccination readily available at all times for inspection by the animal
services officer or the Public Safety Department designee of health officials.

(E) In the event that a rabies tag is lost, the owner shall obtain a duplicate tag within seven working days.

(F) A certificate of rabies vaccination issued by a licensed veterinarian from another state will be accepted as valid evidence 
provided it is less than a year from date of issue.

(G) Rabies inoculation must be given by age four months to all cats and dogs.



Proposed Amendments Continued…
Proposed amended IOP Sec. 6-2-13. - Badges; records.

(A) An animal services officer shall annually provide a sufficient number of metal tags, 
suitable for animals to be fastened to the animal's collar. This tag shall be delivered to the 
person holding, keeping or harboring the animal, upon payment of $25.00 for residents and 
$35.00 for non-residents. The name and address of the person to whom the tag has been 
issued shall be kept on file in the Police Department for the purpose of identification in case 
the tag should be at any time lost, stolen or otherwise misappropriated. It is further provided 
that this section shall not apply to persons living in the city temporarily for a period of less 
than 30 days; however, the person is not relieved of the responsibility under the other 
sections of this chapter.  

(B)   Before issuance the metal tag, the owner of the dog shall be required to submit a copy 
of the certificate of rabies vaccination.  Each badge shall be valid for the calendar year 
commencing January 1 of each year, and no longer.

(C) If the license tag is lost, a new tag may be issued for a fee as established from time to 
time by the City Council.

(D) With submittal of an American Kennel Club Canine Good Citizenship Certificate at the 
time of application, applicant shall receive a $2.00 discount off the applicable annual fee for 
each certified dog. 



Discussion

■ Determine if we want to only require dog owners that will be staying on the island more 

than 30 days to purchase the collar/badge.

■ Determine if we want to go in the same direction as Sullivan’s Island and require every 

dog owner to get a collar/badge if they are on the Isle of Palms for any length of time.

■ The proposed amendment,6-2-12, requiring the rabies vaccination will allow Animal 

Control Officers to take enforcement action if a dog owner does not have their dog 

inoculated.

■ Add on to the current BS&A software the module for dog licensing which will allow the 

scanning of the inoculation documents so they can be kept on file.  This was not 

budgeted for FY19, but the cost to add this module, implementation, training and BS&A 

personnel travel expenses will be $5,380.



Tags vs Collars

Tags

■ Currently used by IOPPD Animal 
Control

■ Current fee is $5 with proof of 
inoculation

■ Metal badges are valid for the 
calendar year it is issued and no 
longer

■ Fee Increase to be determined

Collars

■ Recommend collar that can be cut to 
fit – Campbell Pet Company has item 
– cost for 2600 = $3926.89

■ Recommend metal slide on tag for 
IOP badge/permit – 2500 = $500.00

■ Both the collar and the metal badge 
will be valid for the calendar year it is 
issued and no longer

■ Sullivan’s Island uses these products 
successfully

■ Will require a fee increase to cover 
cost of collars/badges



Direction from Council: 

(1) Tags v. Collars/Slide-on tags

(2) How much do we charge per permit?

(3) FY19 did not budget for this change 

in moving to dog collars/ badges.




























































































































